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The Concord Township Board of Trustees met in regular session on Monday, June 27, 2011 at the Concord Township Administrative Building.  Chairman Karen Koch called the meeting to order at 7:00 pm.  The roll was called; in attendance were Trustees Karen Koch and Bart Johnson.  Trustee Garrett had a conflict, but arrived at 7:57 p.m.
The minutes of the previous meeting were read.  Mr. Johnson moved and Ms. Koch seconded to approve the minutes.  Vote:  2-0.
Public Input

Resident, Denny Erwin, addressed the Board on behalf of a group of residents who wish to walk their dogs at the park.  Mr. Erwin would like the Board to consider allowing dogs in the park on leashes, in certain areas, utilizing doggie bag stations similar to other parks.  He stated most other parks allow dogs with very few issues.  Trustee Johnson supported the idea but noted dogs would have to stay out of baseball areas.  Ms. Koch said dogs used to be allowed in the park years ago, but the Trustees received complaints about dogs bothering children.  The discussion was discontinued until Trustee Garrett arrived.  
Mr. Garrett later said he had no problem with dogs, but with dog owners not taking responsibility for their dogs.  He also does not want them around the kids in the baseball areas, only on the walking paths.  Garrett would like to see the township dog owners organize a group that would be willing to help with the clean-up and policing of the rules.  He does not want it to become a township-funded situation where we have to pay township employees to pick up dog waste left by others.  The doggie bag stations cost about $275.00 each and several would be needed around the walking path.  Trustee Garrett suggested the dog community group hold events to raise money and put that back into the park for dog stations, new signage, etc.  Discussion was also held on pet cemeteries and dog stations donated by sponsors or as pet memorials.
New Business

Bids were opened for the Concord Township New Tennis Court Construction.  Roese Brothers Paving submitted a bid for $46,200.00, with an alternate of $79,870.00; a bond was included with the bid.  Heiberger Paving Inc. submitted a bid for $63,914.00, with an alternate of an additional $34,731.00, totaling $98,645.00; a bond was included with the bid.  Mr. Johnson moved to accept the bid proposal from Roese Brothers Paving and moved into contract negotiations for the construction of the new tennis court.  Ms. Koch seconded this motion.  Vote: 2-0.
Mr. Johnson moved to approve the Tartan Fields Homeowner’s Association to use the road right-of-way to install two street lights on Raynor Court.  Ms. Koch seconded this motion.  Vote: 2-0.

A notice of lien against National Contracting was received from Carter Lumber. Ms. Koch had correspondence with Barbara Lambert at National Contracting about subcontractors and suppliers not being paid.  Ms. Koch will continue to investigate how much is still outstanding by National.

Zoning Inspector, Ric Irvine, reported the zoning department had a busier month than the entire beginning of the year.  He is working on getting several empty lots mowed.
Director of Operations, Todd Cooper, reported the following: 
1- The fire department received a $2,500.00 EMS grant for 2011-2012 from the Ohio Department of Public Safety.  The grant can be used for medical equipment.
2- The fire department received a light tower generator from a Delaware County EMA grant.

3- A full-time replacement for the Road Department was discussed.  Mr. Johnson is not in favor of replacing the position at this time due to the part-time help currently at the department.  Additional seasonal employees or part-time firefighters could be used if more mowing help is needed.

Fiscal Officer, Jill Davis, reported the following:
1- The FireGuard draw applications were received from McCall Sharp Architecture and the final draw check was released.

2- The certified payroll compliance reports were received from Noll-Fisher and their final draw check was released.

3- The 2011-2012 winter season road salt bid proposal from SouthWest Ohio Purchasers for Government (SWOP4G) was received, and the low bidder for Concord Township for 1,250 tons was North American Salt Company at $59.41 per ton.  Mr. Johnson moved and Ms. Koch seconded to approve North American Salt as supplier for the 2011-2012 winter season.  Vote: 2-0.
4- A purchase order for Sam’s Club was signed for the tables and chairs at the township community room.  Trustee Johnson will purchase this week.
5- The change orders from Area Electric & Energy do not match the contract amount or draw applications for the township building and will be researched.
It was made a matter of record that Oller Cemetery Lot #320, grave #4 was sold.  Fiscal Officer Davis and township assistant, Angie Ellerbrock, have been recording all gravestone information at Oller Cemetery for a spreadsheet, with hopes to post the information on the township website for the public.
A request was received to barricade the road closed at Sharon Woods for a 10-house area block party on July 3, 2011.  After liability and safety discussion, Mr. Johnson moved and Ms. Koch seconded to approve the road blockage.  Vote: 2-0.

It was noted Trustee Koch, Chief Cooper and Fiscal Officer Davis will meet with OTARMA risk consultant, KLA Consulting, this week.

Firefighters, Micah Werling and Gabe Hafner, addressed the Board on behalf of the IAFF#3755 local firefighters union.  They discussed the controversial issue of Senate Bill 5 and asked the Board for a contract extension for one year.  Pay would remain status quo with no raises, and the township could then await the outcome of the signatures and ballot referendum this fall with no immediate changes July 1.  Trustee Johnson asked for an explanation of the main SB5 changes that would go into effect July 1.  Due to the elimination of pension pick-up plans and mandatory health insurance deductions, a firefighter could realize an immediate $500 loss of pay per month.  Blanket raises (i.e. by department) would also not be allowed after January 1, 2012.  

Trustee Garrett supports SB5 and said government is out of control and needs to cut back.  If employees want good pay, they should work for it.  He believes the will of the people will speak at this fall’s election and the township will respect however the vote goes.  He does not support extending the firefighter contract at this time.  Garrett feels if the Board approves the extension at this time, it is just circumventing the upcoming vote.  The fire department services the people well, does not take advantage of township funds, and has established trust with the Board through Chief Cooper.  But if merit is not there for an employee, they may have to go elsewhere.  Chief Cooper noted performance reviews are not currently held.

  Trustee Johnson asked the firefighters to trust that the Board would take care of the Fire Department, and does not want the township to make money due to SB5 at the firefighters’ expense.  He stated the department would be treated fairly on the next contract.  Johnson does not think it is fair for a firefighter to have their bills and expenses based on a salary, and then have that money taken away.

In closing, Firefighter Werling stated there was potential for good and bad from SB5.  But, many firefighters are afraid of losing money for living expenses and having to pick up a second job.
Trustee Garrett asked if the Board would consider a Preservation Parks grant for 2012 for backup parking and a shelter house in the back of the park.  The maintenance department could rent a dozer and install a gravel drive and parking lot.  Ideas and timelines were discussed.  No response was received from the State of Ohio about the availability of the land adjacent to the park.
Old Business
Mr. Johnson moved to adopt the resolution for the amendment of the township appropriations for the year 2011 due to the income and expenses changes from the fire department and parks department grants.  Ms. Koch seconded the adoption of the appropriations amendment.  Vote: 2-0.

Mr. Johnson presented the Rules for Use/Rental of the Township Hall as reviewed by the County Prosecutor’s Office.  Based on the Ohio Revised Code, the township has to treat all groups equal and cannot charge different rental rates, unless the renter is a non-resident.  Therefore, the rules were presented for no rental charge for township residents, with a $50 refundable deposit if the space used is returned in the original condition.  Non-residents of Concord Township may rent the facility for $250 up to an eight hour period.  Mr. Johnson moved to approve the Rules for Use as presented.  Ms. Koch seconded this motion.  Vote: 2-0.  Mr. Garrett later mentioned all dates need put on a master schedule, and community movie nights would be a fun activity to hold.  Chief Cooper noted government meetings would take precedence when scheduling.  Office space rental will be tabled for another meeting.
Trustee Garrett reported Tartan Fields Drive will require more full-depth repair than was budgeted.  Jerry Ungashick with the Delaware County Engineer’s Office told Garrett the repairs would cost $27,000 more than originally needed.  Due to the road needing milled down, the three options for repair are 1-do the milling/full depth repair and let sit until next year, then repave; 2-pave now, then mill down and re-pave next year; 3-do milling and paving both this year.  Mr. Ungashick also said the changes cannot be more than ten percent of the original estimate, which would put the maximum change allowed at $26,670.00.  More information will be gathered for the next meeting.  Mr. Garrett would like the Board to make a plan since all subdivision roads will need replaced about the same time and costs are increasing.
Trustee Johnson told the Board the phone system and internet is working at the new building.  Phone messages can be forwarded to cell phones and/or emails.

Chairman Koch certified the Fiscal Officer provided the current financial reports for the township.  Completing business the Fiscal Officer certified funds have been appropriated and money is in the treasury to pay the bills.  Therefore, Mr. Johnson moved and Ms. Koch seconded to approve purchase orders and pending warrants #7933-7968, all totaling $97,430.09.  Vote: 2-0.  
As there was no further business, Trustee Koch moved and Trustee Garrett seconded to adjourn the meeting.  Vote: Koch, yes; Garrett, yes; Johnson, yes.
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